
Breaking News! The June 20th 
FCCA Membership Meeting to 
Focus on a Proposed Negotiated 
Settlement of the 10 Year Campus 
Plan Conflict Between Georgetown 
University and Neighboring 
Associations Including the FCCA 
BOB AVERY 

Eighteen months ago the FCCA 
membership voted to join other 
citizens’ associations in opposing 
Georgetown University’s 10 year 
campus plan proposal.  Central among 
the FCCA’s concerns were a proposed 
loop road carrying buses along the 
edge of Glover Archbold Park and an 
1,000 student expansion of graduate 
students, putting additional strains on 
an already strained neighborhood 
housing stock.  With help from 
council-member Mary Cheh, the 
FCCA was able to get Georgetown to 
withdraw the loop road.  But other 
issues remained.   
Since early May a team of 
neighborhood negotiators has been 
meeting with Georgetown to try to 
seek solutions to remaining points of 
conflict.  The FCCA has been a part 
of these discussions.  I am happy to 
report that a proposed negotiated 
settlement which addresses most of 
the neighborhood’s concerns, 
including graduate students, has 
emerged.   
On June 5th the FCCA board voted 
unanimously and enthusiastically to 
recommend approval of the settlement 
by the full FCCA membership at the 
June 20th meeting.  The Board 
believes that the settlement goes a 
long way toward addressing our 

immediate concerns with the campus 
plan and lays out a framework for a 
permanent, long-run planning 
partnership between Georgetown and 
the communities.  By ratifying the 
agreement the FCCA earns a seat at 
that table.   
At the June 20th meeting, 
representatives of the negotiating 
team from both the communities and 
Georgetown will be there to explain 
the details of the proposal.  This will 
enable all members of the FCCA 
community to judge the merits of the 
plan themselves.  I urge you to come 
to the meeting, listen, and then air 
your views.  Hope to see you there. 
 
A Changing of the Guard 
BOB AVERY 

In the nine years that I’ve been on the 
FCCA Board one of the constants has 
been Cheryl Tlam.  During much of 
that period Cheryl has been both our 
Newsletter editor and an active spark 
on the Board.  She remained active in 
the FCCA despite a three year hiatus 
in Halifax, Nova Scotia, following her 
Foreign Service husband, Harold 
Foster, guiding and assisting our 
interim Editor, Katharine 
Warner.  Since her return in 2009 she 
has again taken the reins and been the 
driving force behind the 
newsletter.  She also took on the 
added responsibility of rejuvenating 
our dormant website and made it an 
up-to-date, attractive source of 
neighborhood information. 
Her efforts have not gone 
unrecognized.  Last month, at its  
 

FCCA CALENDAR 
June General Membership Meeting 

Wednesday, June 20 at 7PM 
Topic: Approve Proposal and 
Negotiated Settlement with 

Georgetown University 
Current members who reside within 

the FCCA are eligible to vote. To join 
the FCCA see page 6. 

Location: 4500 Q Street NW in the 
Hardy Rec Center. 

Need a ride? Contact Bob Avery 
 
annual awards ceremony, the DC 
Federation of Citizens Associations 
presented the Foxhall News with an 
award for outstanding contributions to 
local media.  Awards’ committee 
chair George Idelson noted 
particularly the role of the Newsletter 
in providing every local household 
timely information on local events and 
issues.  These kudos belong to Cheryl 
as she has been the heart and soul of 
the Newsletter. 
Unfortunately nothing in this world 
lasts forever.  Cheryl and Harold have 
sold their house on Q street and are 
retiring to Seattle, 
Washington.  Cheryl’s departure is a 
great loss to the neighborhood, but 
there is a silver lining.   P Street 
resident, Haleigh Hanlon, has agreed 
to take over the Newsletter 
editorship.  A professional writer, 
Haleigh moved into the neighborhood 
this past winter. 
So it’s a mixed message.  A fond 
farewell to Cheryl and welcome 
Haleigh! 

Newsletter of the Foxhall Community Citizens Association            June 2012 
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FCCA Board 
Bob Avery, President 
338-3834, ravery@starpower.net 
Jessie Kane, Secretary & Membership 
333-2788 , jmkane87@aol.com 
Hulit Pressley Taylor, Treasurer 
625-0203, hulitpaul@comcast.net 
When possible, please contact the 
appropriate FCCA Board Member directly 
to discuss issues and concerns—Focus Areas 
are listed after the board member’s name. 
General issues can go to Bob Avery, the 
Board President.  
Bob Avery, Policing Liaison & Crime 
338-3834, ravery@starpower.net 
John Bray, At Large 
337-4115, jlbray@verizon.net 
David Buchanan, Friends of Hardy Liaison  
342-5616, dmbuchanan@gmail.com 
Tom DeMuth, At Large  
248-0251, tomdem1@msn.com 
Conrad DeWitte, GU Liaison  
321-1700 , dewittecj@yahoo.com 
Paul DonVito,  
Historic Preservation & Listserve Liaison 
625-0329, pauldonvito@rcn.com 
Ann Haas, At Large 
333-2635 , ahaas212@comcast.net 
Haleigh Hanlon, Newsletter 
halchanlon@gmail.com 
Caitlin Mackenzie, Young Families Liaison 
333-3126, mackenziecl@verizon.net 
Sara Paulson, Aging-in-Place &  
Palisades Village Liaison 
333-0797, sara.paulson@gmail.com 
Scott Polk, At Large 
256-5640, scottpolk@longandfoster.com 
Andy Reuter, At Large 
H536-4895, Cell 664-6107, 
areuter@qedgrouplic.com or 
cyberrottie@yahoo.com  
Pete Ross, At Large 
246-0000 (cell), pete@ross-usa.com 
Peter Van Allen, Schools Liaison 
333-0586, peter@vanallen.org 
Karen Volker, At Large 
957-9554, karenvolker55@gmail.com 

Who Do You Call? 
City-Wide Call Center  
To request free bulk trash pickups, 
report dumping in alleys, rat problems, 
and a host of other issues, call 311. 
DC Animal Shelter 576-6664 
Police and Fire Departments 
Call 911 for both emergency and  
non-emergency Police matters, 
including noise after 10 PM. 
PEPCO 
Power Outages 877-737-2662 
Street Lights Out 269-0855 
Washington Gas 624-6049  
Ward 3 City Council Member  
Mary Cheh, mcheh@dccouncil.us 
Our ANC Commissioners, Ann Haas, 
annhaas@comcast.net and Penny 
Pagano 
Illegally Parked Cars 
Report cars obstructing sidewalks or 
displaying suspicious guest parking 
permits by calling 311. D.C. law 
requires people who live in the city 
for more than 30 days to register their 
cars with the D.C. Department of 
Motor Vehicles or face a $100 ticket 
every day. 
Questionable Construction Projects 
To report construction proceeding 
without required permits or that 
appears to violate code, call DCRA at 
202-442-4400 and they will send an 
inspector very quickly. For work that 
appears to be contrary to the 
guidelines in the Historic District call 
Amanda Molson, 202-442-8827 or 
Amanda.Molsen@dc.gov 
Problem Party Noise after 10 PM 
Please call the Police at 911. There 
are significant fines and the possibility 
of a criminal record for violators. 
Or you can try the Georgetown 24/7 
Community Hotline 
Report student activities that 
negatively impact our community at 
GU’s 24/7 Hotline, 687-8413  

Scheduled BZA Meetings 
Share comments and concerns so they 
can be aired at the Board of Zoning 
meetings—public meetings that 
institutions are required to schedule 
with local communities according to 
their agreements with the BZA. Email 
or call Ann Haas to get email 
reminders of meetings or to ask that 
your issue be discussed.  
 
FCCA Newsletter Submissions  
Send items for the next newsletter, 
which is now planned for September 
2012, to the editors at 
tlam.foster@gmail.com and 
halchanlon@gmail.com by August 31. 
Generally submissions should be 
under 300 words, but longer pieces 
may run by advance arrangement.  
 
MOVING OUT OF YOUR RENTAL? 
Please don’t leave your unwanted 
furnishings, AKA trash, on the 
street —the city will pick it up for 
free and you only have to make a 
simple phone call! Just call 311 and 
request a bulk trash pickup! Really. 
It is free and it is the responsible 
thing to do.  
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Remembering Longtime  
Foxhall Village Resident  
Dr. Luce de Vitry-Maubrey  
ANNICK HUGHES 

Dr. Luce de Vitry-Maubrey, a long-
time resident of Foxhall Village, died 
recently at age 88 from complications 
of a broken hip. Luce was a long-time 
member of the FCCA and was active 
in Palisades Village from her home at 
4402 Volta. She is survived by three 
children, Annick, Benoit and Regis, 
and eight grandchildren. 
Luce was born close to Bordeaux in 
France, and came to this country with 
her family on a cargo ship in 
1941. Until age 17, Luce had only two 
years of formal education, yet she 
went on to earn both a Masters degree 
in Philosophy from Georgetown 
University and a Doctorate from 
Nanterre University in Paris, where 
she graduated summa cum laude.  
Her doctoral thesis was subsequently 
published, and a copy can be found at 
the Library of Congress.   
For twenty years, Luce taught at 
Howard University. After her 
retirement, she focused on improving 
the schooling and nutrition of children 
in remote Haitian mountain villages.  
Luce established a tax deductible 
organization, Friends of Haiti, and 
devoted her time to fund raising for it. 
Luce will be missed, but we celebrate 
a life well lived and offer condolences 
to her family.  
 
FCCA Yard Sale 
LISA MACO 
Thanks to The Lab School for 
allowing us the use of their front yard, 
the 2012 Spring Yard sale was a great 
success.  After days of considerable 
rain, the sun was shining on 19 
families and local businesses. There 
was the usual variety of items for sale, 
from framed prints and photographs to 
children’s games and bicycles. 

There were even two jewelry vendors 
in attendance.  Most sellers managed 
to clear out a lot of their excess. See 
you all next spring! [The FCCA 
Board and community also thanks 
Lisa Maco for organizing this annual 
event!] 
 
Notes from March FCCA Meeting 
JESSIE M. KANE 

Officer Anthony Mc Elwee 
(anthony.mcelwee@dc.gov), 2nd 
District, reported that overall crime 
this year vs. last year is down 15% in 
our area. We have the lowest crime 
statistics of all the PSA’s in the 2nd 
District. Thefts and thefts from 
automobiles continue to be the most 
prevalent crimes. And the speed 
camera on Foxhall Road has slowed 
down of traffic. 
Mat Thorp from Palisades Partners 
discussed airplane noise in our 
neighborhood.  He stated that it is a 
federal issue to reduce the frequency 
of flights from Reagan National 
Airport, and that Eleanor Holmes 
Norton is the appropriate contact. Mr. 
Thorp would like the FCCA to join 
the Palisades Partners Advisory Board. 
Bob Avery, FCCA President, 
introduced Ward 3 D.C. 
Councilmember Mary Cheh by 
acknowledging her support of the 
FCCA’s successful effort in stopping 
the Loop Road at Georgetown 
University. Ms. Cheh discussed 
serious campaign finance 
irregularities on the DC Council. It 
appears that money donations are in 
essence being used to buy votes. 
Therefore, Ms. Cheh has introduced 
legislation for a ban on corporate 
giving. Her bill deals with prohibiting 
“Pay to Play”, requiring disclosure of 
external fundraising activities, and a 
ban on corporate contributions. 
Curiously, to date, Ms. Cheh has not 
received strong support from her 
fellow Councilmembers.  Ward 4 

Councilmember Muriel Bowser is the 
head of the committee dealing with 
this issue (mbowser@dccouncil.us). 
An email to Ms. Bowser indicating 
support of Ms. Cheh’s bill would be 
appreciated.  
Ms. Cheh is also working to get 
universities in DC to pay a required 
amount of money since they do not 
pay taxes.  This endeavor is called, 
Payment In Lieu of Taxes (PILOT). 
Use of Hardy Field: A permit was 
denied for the community to use the 
field for a weekend event. Ms. Cheh 
will work with Bob Avery on this 
issue to allow the community at least 
one day a week of access to the field. 
 
Foxhall Village Historic District: 
Windows, Roofs, Doors! 
PAUL DONVITO, CHAIRMAN, HISTORIC 
PRESERVATION COMMITTEE OF THE FCCA 

Attention Homeowners:  Over the past 
few months the DC Historic 
Preservation Office has cited a 
number of owners for unpermitted 
work on their front façade.  These 
cases resulted in fines and the 
requirement to re-do the 
work.  Violations were mainly for 
inappropriate window and front door 
replacement, typically the installation 
of vinyl windows or doors. Vinyl 
windows and doors are never 
considered appropriate in the historic 
district.  
If you are planning renovations to 
your home’s exterior please contact 
our neighborhood rep at DCHPO, 
Amanda Molson, at (202) 442-8827 
or amanda.molson@dc.gov; or 
contact me at pauldonvito@rcn.com 
or 202-625-0329.  
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The Parks Conservancy 
KENT SLOWINSKI IS THE ADVISORY 
NEIGHBORHOOD COMMISSIONER FOR WESLEY 
HEIGHTS 

I hope you had a chance to get outside 
and enjoy some of our neighborhood 
parks this spring.  Special thanks to 
everyone who joined us for the 
Potomac River Watershed Cleanup 
last month.    
This year we had three cleanup sites 
in Glover Archbold and two more 
sites in the C&O Canal National 
Historical Park.  Brownie troop #3821 
from Oyster Adams Elementary 
School joined us and helped pull 
invasive garlic mustard plants.    
In previous cleanups, we had more 
than eighty people, including students 
from environmental groups at 
Georgetown, George Washington and 
American University.  Whole Foods 
Market and Starbucks Coffee have 
been very generous in donating bagels, 
muffins, juice and coffee. 
Next year, we're considering having 
5-7 cleanup sites so that neighbors can 
walk from one cleanup site to the 
next.  We'll have special awards for 
ambitious volunteers who walk and 
cleanup the entire six mile round trip 
loop.  We'd like to encourage more 
neighbors to get involved in practicing 
stewardship of our neighborhood 
parkland. 
If you have been exploring the parks - 
Glover Archbold, C&O, Battery 
Kemble, Whitehaven or Wesley 
Heights - you may have noticed trash 
at an abandoned campsite, a leaking 
sewer line with discolored water and 
foul odors, or perhaps a severely 
eroded trail, stream or 
outfall.   Recently, groups have been 
organized to address some of these 
issues in Rock Creek, Dumbarton 
Oaks Park and Little Falls.  The Rock 
Creek Conservancy, Dumbarton Oaks 
Park Conservancy and Little Falls 
Watershed Alliance are doing some 

excellent work organizing park 
cleanups, invasive plant removals, 
storm drain labeling, bird walks, creek 
walks, stream monitoring teams, 
wildlife habitat restoration, trail 
repairs and fundraising; while 
partnering with the National Park 
Service, the Center for Urban Ecology, 
the District's Department of the 
Environment, DC Water, the 
Anacostia Watershed Society and 
other agencies and 
organizations.  Several neighbors are 
already doing some of these things in 
our neighborhood parks. 
I learned last month at a Dumbarton 
Oaks Park Conservancy event at the 
Italian Embassy, that DC Water is 
considering a major sewer 
rehabilitation project in Glover 
Archbold Park.  The project includes 
relining the sanitary sewers, replacing 
lateral sewer lines that cross Foundry 
Branch and daylighting Foundry 
Branch.  Daylighting involves 
bringing the stream out of the storm 
sewers and back to the surface, 
restoring the natural flow of the 
stream.  This is a step in the right 
direction, but it is going to have a 
major impact on the parkland.   
It's important to have a seat at the 
table to help guide the plans for our 
neighborhood parkland.  The time is 
right to follow the lead of other 
groups and form a conservancy to 
address the issues in Glover Archbold, 
C&O, Battery Kemble, Whitehaven 
and Wesley Heights Parks.  We're 
calling it The Parks Conservancy until 
someone comes up with a better 
name.   
There are many knowledgeable and 
resourceful neighbors who have 
offered their services.  A Georgetown 
University professor has offered to 
organize a series of environmental 
lectures.  A history buff has offered to 
organize pre-history tours explaining 
how the Algonquins settled the 

area.  The Director of the Audubon 
Naturalist Society has offered to 
organize bird walks and make his 
migratory bird data available on a 
website.  We just need someone to 
design the website.    
We'd like to know what you 
think.  What would you like to 
see?  How would you like to 
help?  We'd like to hear from 
you.  You don't have to be a former 
Department of Interior Secretary or a 
Chesapeake Bay Foundation Board 
Member, but it would be nice to hear 
from you as well.  
One of the first things we would like 
to do is name the main trail in Glover 
Archbold Park in honor of Rachel 
Carson (see Howard Bray's 
article).  Life Magazine did an article 
on Rachel Carson in Glover Archbold 
Park in 1962, the same year Silent 
Spring was published.  We recently 
learned it might require an Act of 
Congress, but we have the support of 
Congresswoman Eleanor Holmes 
Norton, Ward 3 Councilmember Mary 
Cheh, and several citizens’ 
associations.   
Please let me know if you would like 
to be part of The Parks 
Conservancy.  I would like to 
encourage everyone to join us and 
follow in Rachel Carson's footsteps.  
Kent Slowinski can be reached at 
wksla@aol.com. 
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Name Our Park Trail To Honor 
Rachel Carson 
HOWARD BRAY 

She was a probing biologist, a 
graceful writer and a courageous 
defender of a natural environment. 
Her best-selling book “Silent 
Spring”— published 50 years ago this 
September—warned of the growing 
harm from unrestricted use of 
pesticides such as DDT. Her efforts 
helped build the case for the ensuing 
pesticide regulations, and laws to 
extraordinary career was spent at the 
Department of the Interior; no public 
memorial in the district honors her. 
Glover Archbold Park presents a 
compelling opportunity to make up 
for that absence. 
A few weeks after “Silent Spring” 
was published LIFE magazine ran an 
essay on Carson and the hornet’s nest 
of controversy she had stirred up. 
Illustrating the article was a large 
photograph of Carson leading a group 
from the Audubon Naturalists Society 
on a bird-watching walk in Glover 
Archbold. Another picture shows her 
talking with children about the woods 
around them. The chemical industry 
and the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture championed the 
unmitigated use of pesticides and 
disputed Carson’s warnings. In the 
LIFE article, Carson said of the 
controversy: “It’s always so easy to 
assume that someone else is taking 
care of things. People say, ‘we 
wouldn’t be allowed to use these 
things if they were dangerous’. It just 
isn’t so. Trusting so-called authority is 
not enough. A sense of personal 
responsibility is what we desperately 
need.” A presidential review later 
supported Carson’s scientific findings. 
Carson’s observations in Glover 
Archbold took her along the three-
mile trail, which runs from Canal 
Road to Van Ness Street. Naming this 
pathway the Rachel Carson Nature 

Trail would be a fitting reminder of 
Caron’s huge environmental legacy. A 
national wildlife refuge, a US postage 
stamp and the presidential Medal of 
Freedom have honored Carson, who 
died of cancer in 1964 at 56. Since the 
Interior Department governs Glover 
Archbold, the Secretary of the Interior 
should designate the trail for Rachel 
Carson. Congressional Delegate 
Eleanor Holmes Norton supports this 
idea of the Carson Trail, as does 
Councilmember Mary Cheh. The 
FCCA board also supports the trail 
naming and the Palisades association 
and ANC 3D are expected to consider 
the proposal.  
 
Immediate Opening for Advertising 
Sign Vigilante 
CHERYL TLAM, FORMER NEWSLETTER 
EDITOR AND BEAUTIFICATION VIGILANTE  

I am turning over the unofficial job I 
appointed to myself a couple of years 
ago: Removing those small ugly 18 x 
24 inch corrugated plastic signs on 
little metal legs or attached to trees 
that periodically pop up in the 
neighborhood. For-profit companies 
post them illegally in public spaces—
this is not allowed by city signage and 
advertising rules. We could report 
them to the city and ask the city to 
remove them, but by far the most 
effective, fastest and tax-dollar-saving 
method of keeping their number down 
and deterring the practice is to 
promptly remove them ourselves.  I 
invite a new sign vigilante to take up 
the task of promptly removing illegal 
signs. [It is completely legal to post 
signs for neighborhood events like 
yard sales and parties, lost kitties, and 
realtors are allowed to post for open 
houses under strict rules. Note: The 
correct place to put up legal 
community notices are on telephone 
poles and lamp posts.  

Spring Fling 
CAITLIN MACKENZIE,  

Thanks to all who brought food and 
good company to share at the FCCA 
Spring Fling on April 21, 2012. 
Attendees enjoyed the ever popular 
moonbounce, live music by the 
Palisades Community Band, grilled 
hotdogs, wonderful potluck spread 
and sand art. Special thanks goes out 
to Friends of Hardy, the Palisades 
Community Band, friends and 
neighbors Jessie Kane (FCCA Board 
Member) and Jessica Newman who 
helped with set-up and clean-up, and 
our Hardy Recreation staff, Connie 
and Rodney, for helping make the 
event such a wonderful success.  And 
thank you to our neighbors: we love 
your company! Everyone really 
enjoyed the chance to meet each other 
and enjoy the beautiful spring 
afternoon together. Special thank you 
to Jetties for donating two $25 gift 
cards to the event. [The FCCA Board 
and community also thanks Caitlin 
MacKenzie for organizing this annual 
event.] 



FCCA FOXHALL NEWS                       
         

 

Page 6 

6 

FCCA Membership as of 
May 31 2012 
Patron 
DeWitte, Conrad 
Georgetown Day School,  
Jetties,  
Kern, Melissa & Bill Deegan 
Ross, Marsha & Pete 
 
Advocate 
Avery, Robert & Katherine Samolyk 
Brown, Bill & Pat 
Christie, Jeff & Paula 
Coley-Reed, CHTD 
Cornoni, Vanessa & Paul 
Fishkin, Nate & Jane 
Hanan, Tim & Jean 
Iwanicki, Michael & Germana 
Lawson, Mallory 
Loukas, Paul & Linda 
Monsanto, Lisa-Marie C. 
Packard, Merlin 
Parke, Margaret Rebok 
Pastor, Robert & Margaret 
Paulson, Sara & Arne 
Polk, Scott & Karen 
Rankin, Douglas & Mary 
Reuter, Andrew 
Rippeteau, Darrel & Judith 
Schubert, Jane & Robert Woolfolk 
Squires, Greg & Margot 
Teller, Roger & Susan May 
Tucker, Gene & Dolly 
Valenzuela, Arturo & Katy Mudge 
Vardaman, Jack & Marianne 
 
Sponsor 
Assuras, Thalia & Mike Johnson 
Baab, Schuyler 
Bicknell , Noel & Caitlin MacKenzie 
Board, Elizabeth & Bob Hines 
Bowers, Joel & Sue 
Brinkley, Jessie & Bruce Bunting 
Butterworth, Charles & Deborah 
Cimburek, Susan  
Conn, Dick & Jackie 
Gale, Terumi 
Kilby, Gene & Christine 
Maco, Lisa & Paul 
Milam, Sally & Jim 
Nash, Janet 
O'Hara, Katie & Jim 
Oblaender, Carsten & Britta 
Ross, Malcolm & Daphne R. 

Van Allen, Barbara & Peter 
Walker , Audrey & David 
Wolf, Christopher 
Wood, Lisa 
 
Household 
Adkins, Lise 
Andonyadis, Avyeris & Elly 
Anninos, Paul & Christine 
Anonymous,  
Arundel, Tom & Kara 
Atkinson, Graham & Jeannette Rivera 
Barton, Terry & Jay 
Blakely, Judith 
Bond, Garland ("Boo") & Jodi 
Bourdaud'hui, Susan 
Boyd, Henry Lee & Joseph Goodman 
Bray, John & Leslie 
Brown, Chris & Mary Rollefson 
Buck, Molly 
Cannon, Holly & John Guttmann 
Casstevens, Kay 
Cogar, Joanne 
Cooter, Dale & Mary 
Crooke, Vicki & Elliott 
Crow, John M. & Mary Pat Hayes-Crow 
D’Amelj, Cristian & Francesca Daverio 
Daly, Rob & Karla 
DeMuth, Tom & Janet Mann 
DonVito, Paul & Charlotte 
Dorrier, Kit & Frank Hurley 
Elting, Maureen & Jeffrey 
Floro, Maria & Tom Hungerford 
Garcia, Ileana 
Garmong, Sydney & Mark Barry 
Gaughan, Mary 
Gentile, Nancyellen 
Gillis, Richard & Carol 
Gospodinova, Tanya 
Graham, Barry & Palmer 
Greer, Douglas & Annette 
Griffin, MaryAnn 
Guttmann, Ron 
Haas, Ann 
Hanlon, Haleigh & Frank Bartos 
Hafez, Ziad & Aida 
Hansen, Mark & Anne 
Harbold, Alexandra & Mike 
Harburger, Patti 
Holdren, Henry & Megan 
Holliday, Katrina & Khaled Rabbani 
Hurt, Adrienne 
Imperiale, Louisa & Nathan 
Ives, Donna & Gerry  

Jablon, Cara & Robert 
Jewett, Richard 
Josey, Ron & Marisse 
Juarrero, Alicia 
Kirshbaum, Michael & Gina 
Klusman, Susan & Larry 
Kroon, Barry & Brandie 
Kruvant, Ken & Cathy 
Lanman, Charlie & Mary 
Lawson, London & Christine Harada 
Lion, Andra & Barnard Steven 
Loughran, Alice 
Magrath, William & Susan Shen 
Mattheisen, Dirk & Mariya 
Matthews, Nancy & Giuseppe Desilvio 
Merino, Jose & Julieta Caride 
Miller, Brandon & Chai 
Pattamasattayasonthi 
Newman, Alan & Jessica Boehm 

Newman 
Nobbs, Catherine & Nick 
O'Connell, Michael & Bob Mikolitch 
Orlove, Deborah & Brett 
Ortwein, Carolyn 
Pettit, Debra 
Phillips, Laura & Jared Cornfeld 
Popkin , Richard & Karol 
Quigley, Jonathan & Molly 
Ramser, Kimberly 
Ratigan, Elizabeth  
Reznek, Sarah & Babette Pennay 
Rovani, Yves & Evelyne 
Rufino, Amby & Stephanie 
Schellinger, Dieter & Jessie Kane 
Seferian, John & Nancy 
Seltzer, George & Dianne 
Shutzer, Jamie & Jenny Morgan 
Siciliano, Robert 
Silard, Kelly & Debbie 
Smart, Janice  
Snider, Sarah & Steven 
Stanley, Florence 
Staroba, Arden & Frank 
Sterling, Lisa & Jamie 
Stevens, Guy 
Stroh, Graham & Eryn 
Talasila, Saroja & M.R. Mikkilineni 
Taylor, Paul & Hulit 
Tersoff, Janet & William Poole 
Thomas, David & Marjana Martinic 
Tlam, Cheryl & Harold Foster 
Tobey, Stephen & Julie Haidemenos 
Town Square Market 
Vicini , Stefano & Mariarita  
Volker, Karen & Kurt 
Waldau, Geoffrey 

Ward, Paul & Rick Roldan 
Watts, Russell & Sunny 
Wellstein Family,  
Zod, Oli & Shazi 
 
Senior 
Atwater, Sally 
Bateson, William & Martha 
Beg, Joan 
Bhagat, Ved & Sudesh 
Borras, Caridad 
Bray, Howard 
Corrado, Barbara & Ernest 
Drake, Colette & Avery 
Duignan , Carolyn & Milan Valuch 
Fabrikant, Iris 
Greenwood, Bill & Marsha 
Harvey, Barbara S.  
Hass , Patricia  
Herman, Patty 
Klein, Solange 
Levison, Carol & Fred 
Lustig, Ray 
Mendelsohn, Jack & Micaela 
Metcalf, Ruth 
Nietfeld, Patricia  
Pierre, Andrew & Joan Root 
Portenoy, Winifred & Norman 
Reese, Anne H. 
Schwartz, Jean Pierre & Helga 
Sherman , Claire R. & Stanley M. 
Smith, Robert & Joan 
Tamborini, Susan & George Donovan 
van Emmerik, Maureen Carty 
Velsey, Victoria & Don 
Wherry, David & Ceny 
Wilkinson, Ted & Xenia 
Wolfe, J. Thomas 
Woolley, Penelope 
 
Non-Resident 
Groat, Donna & Gary 
 
Donation  
Cannon, Holly & John Guttman 
DeWitte, Conrad 
Loukas, Paul & Linda 
Mendelsohn, Jack and Micaela 
Tucker, Gene & Dolly 
 


